CUMBRIA STRATEGIC WASTE PARTNERSHIP 

Minutes of a Meeting of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership held on Wednesday 28 January 2009 at 1.00 pm at Cumbria Rural Enterprise Agency, Penrith.

PRESENT

Mr R Bloxham - Carlisle City Council (Chair)

Mr G Blackwell – Copeland District Council

Mr N Shaw - Cumbria County Council

Mr S Standage – Allerdale Borough Council

Mrs B Woof - South Lakeland District Council

Also in attendance:

Mr M Gardner
-
Carlisle City Council

Ms M Graham
-
North West Waste Forum

Mr G Harrison
-
Cumbria County Council

Ms B Jones
-
Allerdale Borough Council

Mr R Kitchen
-
South Lakeland District Council

Mr I Laird
-
Barrow Borough Council

Ms R Lennon
-
Cumbria County Council

Ms T Mckee 
-
Copeland Borough Council

Mr A Proffitt
-
Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership

Mr P Robinson
-
Environment Agency

Mr J Shatwell
-
Environment Agency

Mr R Watson
-
GONW

Mr A Yates
-
Eden District Council

	1. apologies for absence

Apologies for absence had been received from Mr K Williams, Ms J Carrol, Mr E Davidson, Mr I Stewart and Mr Nicolson.

2. disclosures of interest

All Council Members declared a personal interest in items of business relating to their respective authorities.  Mr Blackwell declared a personal interest in all items of business relating to the nuclear industry. 

3. minutes

AGREED,
that the Minutes of the meeting of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership held on 12 November 2008 be confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

4. matters arising

Minute 9 - Mrs Woof asked for confirmation that Barrow Borough Council Funding had been committed. This was to be addressed under Agenda Item 11.

5. Minutes of the cumbria strategic waste partnership officers group  

Mr Gardner presented the minutes of the meeting of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership Officers Group held on 9 January 2009.  

Minute 11.3 – Mr Gardner referred to some confusion regarding revenue funding and asked if there would be a WPEG revenue grant in 2009/2010. Mr Watson explained that GONW were trying to establish from DEFRA whether local authorities would be in receipt of support grants for this period but were experiencing difficulty in getting a response. He would feed back to the Partnership after he had received a response.

Minute 5.1 – Following press coverage of the recyclate market, Mr Proffitt had been given the responsibility to co-ordinate future press releases on behalf of the Partnership. The Chair stressed the importance of having a protocol in place to facilitate communication with the media. Mrs Woof asked if expansion into commercial waste should be explored in response to the falling value of recyclates. The Chair expressed concern that this may compromise progress already achieved and suggested central government could offer financial help in this area. Mr Kitchen observed that there were worries about the sustainability of commercial waste and asked if the private sector should not be the focus in this area. Mr Gardner stressed that there would be a workshop meeting of the CSWP Officer Group to address these issues. 

AGREED,
that the Minutes of the meeting of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership held on 9 January 2009 be received.

6. INter authority agreement (iaa)

The Partnership received a verbal update from Mr Proffitt. He informed Members that 6 main areas to develop had been highlighted for the IAA and a workshop would take place early in February 2009 to discuss these. A meeting of the CSWP Officer Group would take place on 20 February 2009 and it was hoped that any remaining issues in this draft would be cleared here. The fifth draft was then to be presented to the Partnership at the meeting of 11 March 2009.

The Chair stressed that the IAA was fundamental to the Partnership and expressed concern that, without the executives of each authority having had opportunity to look at the draft, comments at the 11 March meeting would be limited. He observed that the April 1 deadline for the IAA was challenging and that Member involvement should take place as soon as possible. Mr Gardner stressed that officers were close to formalising a draft but finalising low-level detail. He suggested that the draft be sent out as soon as possible and a large section of the CSWP meeting of 11 March be dedicated to it.

AGREED,
that

a) a draft of the IAA be circulated as soon as possible after the CSWP Officer Group meeting on 20 February 2009;

b) a special meeting of CSWP take place to discuss the latest draft of the IAA on 11 March 2009 at 11am at Cumbria Rural Enterprise Agency in Penrith. To be followed by the usual meeting in the same location.
7. Low level radioactive waste disposal Update

The Partnership received a presentation from Mr Robinson of the Environment Agency. He presented information regarding developments in guidelines and legislation which would impact upon the waste industry and Cumbria.  He explained that policies were being produced to ensure that waste was minimised and that all waste was disposed of appropriately. 

He explained that very low-level waste (VLLW) was non-hazardous, with low contamination. The decommissioning of Sellafield was producing a large amount of VLLW, which Sellafield were trying to dispose of on-site as much as possible.  He stressed that the volumes of this waste were large. Of 1.8 million cubic metres of VLLW in the United Kingdom, 70% had come from Sellafield. 

The Environment Agency were working with producers to avoid using landfill for VLLW where possible. Operators of Drigg were looking for expressions of interest from organisations to explore alternatives. Waste Recycling Group at Lillyhall were expected to enter an application for disposal of VLLW.  The Chair asked what affect land filling nuclear waste had on the surrounding environment; ground and water. Mr Robinson explained that this was rigorously checked and monitored and that landfills were run on an inventory basis. Mrs Woof asked if Nuclear Disposal Agency landfills contributed towards LATS targets. Mr Shatwell explained that they did not; radioactive waste was classified separately.

Mr Shaw asked why radioactive waste could not be disposed of outside of Cumbria. Mr Robinson explained that disposing of waste in a close proximity was preferable to transporting it. He stressed that the volumes of waste were high and that producers were likely to increasingly dispose of their own waste on site. Mr Robinson stated there was a UK trend to explore onsite facilities and Sellafield had a particularly large capacity to dispose of a large proportion of their waste themselves.

Mr Harrison asked if it was possible to burn VLLW to produce energy. Mr Robinson explained that incineration was possible for a small proportion of VLLW but the energy that would be produced was unlikely to be large enough to be a sustainable enterprise. 

Mr Robinson invited any subsequent enquiries to be directed through Mr Shatwell. 

8. Recyclate Markets Position

Mr Proffitt presented a report that set out the current position for waste Collection Authorities’ recyclate markets in Cumbria.

He recognised the pressure on budgets caused by the drop in recyclate value and stressed that the CSWP Officer Group had met to discuss action that could be taken to minimise the effects of this downturn. He suggested that a regular update on the recyclate market be placed on the CSWP agenda. 

The need to present a positive waste minimisation message through the media was stressed and discussed. 

AGREED,
that

a) Members note the pressure on recyclate markets and the subsequent pressure on waste collection budgets;

b) Members note that material is still being ‘moved’ into market within Cumbria and material collected for recycling gas not been sent to landfill;

c) Officers will report to subsequent CSWP Meetings with progress on developing short and long-term remedies for the downturn in recyclate markets.

9. Cumbria strategic waste partnership update

Mr Proffitt presented a report, updating Members on the activities of the CSWP and the achievements of its individual organisations. 

A supporting document was also circulated at the meeting by Mr Proffitt. This showed the LAA target figures for end of December 2009 and provided a forecast for the end of 2008/09, as below:

Third quarter performance and year-end forecast for Cumbria

Indicator

End December 2008

Year-end Forecast

2007/08 Outturn

Recycling (%)

23.1 %

24 %

22.24%

Composting (%)

20.1 %

17 %

15.8%

Landfill (Tonnage)

114,750

153,244

165,541

Residual household waste per household (NI191)

487 Kg

650 Kg

702Kg

Percentage of Municipal Waste Recycled and Composted (LAA 2007-2010)

43.2 %

41 %

38.04%

The figures showed Countywide performance and included both WCA and WDA contribution to recycling, composting and waste minimisation.

A recommendation for LLA target revision was also circulated as below:

Refreshed targets discussed and agreed with GoNW
 
2008/09
2009/10
2010/11
Original
702
694
687
Refresh
660
643
637
This information was noted by members.

Ms Woof expressed concern that the NI195 figures for South Lakeland DC were considerably higher than the other districts and asked if there had been a problem with calculation. Members discussed the subjective nature of NI195. Ms Jones stated that Allerdale BC had undertaken joint training with Copeland BC in this area and felt that this had been beneficial. The Chair stressed the need for countywide consistency and suggested the CSWP Officer Group look into this. Mr Proffitt observed that National Indicators would be discussed. 

Mr Proffitt presented WCA activity updates for Allerdale BC, Barrow BC, Carlisle CC and Copeland BC. Particular attention was drawn to the success of Copeland BC’s plastic bottle and cardboard collections. Mr Kitchen presented a verbal update on WCA activity for South Lakeland DC. South Lakeland’s recycling rate for 2008/2009 was 47.32%; the rate for May alone was 53.35% due to the high amount of green waste collected. The level of waste sent to landfill increased each month throughout the year but remained below 2,500t per month. This was attributed to higher levels of waste collected from the kerbside, for example litterbins and street cleaning.  There had been a slight reduction in the level of recyclables collected from the kerbside. This was attributed to the general economic downturn. The increase from 8% to 47% over a 5-year period had led to other authorities contacting South Lakeland DC to discuss how this increase had been achieved in a large rural area.

The role of charity shops in recycling and charity shop eligibility for recycling credits was discussed. 

AGREED,
that

a) Members note the recycling and composting performance data up to the end of December and the forecast for the year end;

b) The refreshed LAA targets be confirmed as appropriate and reflective of current performance;

c) Members note the information provided by Partners on their activities;

d) Members note the progress made towards LAA targets up to the end of the third quarter of financial year 2008/09;

e) Members receive a further update at the next CSWP meeting.

10. HWRC update

Mr Harrison presented a report, giving an overview of the development of Townfoot Household Waste Recycling Centre (HWRC) at Brampton.

Mr Harrison hoped the site would be open in mid February but explained that this was dependant on Cumbria County council and Shanks agreeing the terms of the contract to operate the site.

The Chair welcomed the report. He stated that he was visiting the site himself on 12 February 2009 and invited any other Members to join him. He also stated the importance of issuing an invitation to all parish councils within the vicinity.

AGREED,
that the report be noted.
11. Barrow BC Waste minimisation project update

Mr Proffitt presented a report updating Members on the Waste Minimisation project in Barrow, part funded through the CSWP’s Capital Support Grant.

Mr Proffitt confirmed that the financial support offered to the project had been committed and was being spent. 

Mr Laird stated that the collection of plastic and card would start at the end of March. He stressed that the contribution from CSWP had been essential to facilitating the project. 

Mrs Woof asked if CSWP should explore the option of a consistent side waste policy. Mr Laird explained that Barrow BC had previously had a policy of collecting two bags of side waste but this was to discontinue as part of the Barrow Waste Minimisation Project. The Chair stressed the importance of consistency in the Partnership and suggested this be discussed in a meeting of CSWP Officers Group.

AGREED,
that

a) Members note the progress of the Barrow Waste Minimisation Project and commitment of CSWP Capital Support Grant Funding which would be spent by the end of the financial year;

b) Members receive a further update on progress at the next CSWP Meeting.

12. Composting infrastructure in cumbria

Mr Shatwell presented a report providing a summary of the green waste processing infrastructure in Cumbria.

Growth was expected to be small for green waste and capacity was expected to be sufficient to account for this in the future. Mr Shatwell explained that there were risks to the three current agricultural outlets and stressed the need to consider and mitigate these. 

Ms Woof queried if all waste from South Lakeland went to Sinkfall Farm. Mr Kitchen undertook to look into this. It was confirmed that Sinkfall farm had achieved PAS 100 status. 

Mr Gardner observed that EU procurement law perhaps suggested that collection authorities should put out to tender aspects of recycling they would otherwise have to contract directly. Mr Kitchen suggested that tendering could provide a more consistent approach.

AGREED,
that

a) the report be noted;

b) CSWP host an information session with on-farm composters from Cumbria; 

c) CSWP and Environment Agency monitor Jenkinsons and assist them with tackling compliance issues.

13. Strategic Service partner update

The Partnership received an update from Mr Harrison. 

A timetable had been developed to achieve the financial close of the project by 28 February 2009 and it was planned that the new contract would begin on the 1 April 2009.
14. ANy other business

Mr Harrison circulated a document outlining a European sustainable waste management project: Interreg Ivc. This programme would support the exchange of experience and the transfer of good practice. Mr Harrison explained that the project was 75% funded by the EU and 25% funded regionally, ‘cash-free’, through officer time. He asked if the partnership would wish to submit an expression of interest. The project was due to begin in December 2009 and district authorities would not be required to commit large amounts of officer time.  He stressed that the Partnership had much to learn from, and contribute to, other areas and may have the opportunity to host foreign delegations. The Chair felt this to be a good opportunity for CSWP.  

AGREED,
that CSWP express interest in an Interreg Ivc project.

Mr Watson provided the Partnership with an update from GONW. He asked if there was a wish to continue with the obligation of producing joint waste management strategies. He stated that DEFRA wished to reduce the burden on local authorities.  This was discussed by Members.

Mr Shatwell suggested that the Partnership receive a presentation from Cumbria Vision Forum. Marks and Spencer were to visit CSWP on 22 April 2009 and Mr Kitchen asked if other organisations should be invited to participate.

AGREED,
that Cumbria Vision and the North West Development Agency be invited to meet with the CSWP.

15. release of reports

It was agreed that all reports presented to this meeting of the CSWP could be released into the public domain.

16. date of next meeting

Members noted that the next meeting of the CSWP was scheduled as follows:

Date: 
Wednesday 11 March 2009

Time:
11am (12.30 pm lunch)

Venue: Cumbria Rural Enterprise Agency (CREA), Penrith

The meeting closed at 3.50 pm
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